
CLERK OF THE SCHOOL COMMITTEE 
WORCESTER PUBLIC SCHOOLS 

20 IRVING STREET 
WORCESTER, MASSACHUSETTS 01609 

 
 
AGENDA #19 

 
The School Committee will hold a regular meeting: 

  
on: Thursday, August 24, 2017 
at: 4:00 p.m. – Regular Session 
  5:00 p.m. - Executive Session 
in: Esther Howland South Chamber, City Hall 

 
    ORDER OF BUSINESS                    ACTION 
 
I. CALL TO ORDER 
 

INVOCATION –  Reverend Gary Shahinian 
  Park Congregational Church 
 

 PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
 
 NATIONAL ANTHEM  
 
II. ROLL CALL 
 

 
 
III. APPROVAL OF RECORDS 

 
aor #7-16  - Clerk 
 (July 27, 2017) 
 
To consider approval of the Minutes of the School Committee Meeting 
of Thursday, July 6, 2017. 
 
aor #7-17  - Clerk 
 (July 31, 2017) 
 
To consider approval of the Minutes of the School Committee Meeting 
of Thursday, July 20, 2017. 
 
 
 
The Worcester Public Schools is an Equal Opportunity/Affirmative Action Employer/Educational Institution and does not discriminate 
regardless of race, color, gender, age, religion, national origin, gender identity, marital status, sexual orientation, disability or 
homelessness.  The Worcester Public Schools provides equal access to employment and the full range of general, occupational and 
vocational education programs.  For more information relating to Equal Opportunity/Affirmative Action contact the Human Resource 
Manager, 20 Irving Street, Worcester, MA  01609, 508-799-3020.  
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IV. MOTION FOR RECONSIDERATION  -  NONE      ACTION 
 
V. IMMEDIATE ACTION  
 

gb #7-261.1  - Administration/Mayor Petty/Miss Biancheria/ 
  Ms. Colorio/Mr. Foley/Miss McCullough/ 
  Mr. Monfredo/Mr. O’Connell 
 (July 25, 2017) 
 
To recognize David Perda, Ph.D., Chief Research and Accountability 
Officer, for his seven years of dedicated service to the students and 
staff in the Worcester Public Schools. 

 
 
VI. REPORT OF THE SUPERINTENDENT  -  NONE 
 
VII. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS  -  NONE 
 
 
VIII. REPORTS OF THE STANDING COMMITTEES  
 

The Standing Committee on Governance and Employee Issues met 
at 4:10 p.m. on Tuesday, August 15, 2017 in Room 410 at the Durkin 
Administration Building. 

 
The Standing Committee on Teaching, Learning and Student 
Supports met at 4:12 p.m. on Wednesday, August 16, 2017 in Room 
410 at the Durkin Administration Building. 

 
 
IX.  PERSONNEL - NONE 
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X. GENERAL BUSINESS   
 

gb #7-273  - Mr. Monfredo/Miss Biancheria 
 
To take a vote collectively to forward letters in response to the 
following items: 
  

Mr. Monfredo (July 18, 2017) 
 
Request that the Administration forward letters of 
congratulations, on behalf of the School Committee, to the 
following students for the inclusion of their writing in “It’s Lit,” a 
literary publication: 
Special awards went to: 
 

Rumani Kafle Doherty Memorial High School 
Grade 10  Inspired by Reading Award  - A Eulogy for 

Clarisse McClellan 
 
Timothy Rosado North High School 
Grade 12 Purpose Award - My Inspiration 
 
Carlos Silva North High School 
Grade 12 Inspirational Award - Rise and Shine 
 
Zulimar Quiros Sullivan Middle School 
Grade 8 Creativity Award - Blackout Poem 

(Untitled) 
 
Mena Hoac West Tatnuck School 
Grade 2 Perseverance Award - My Mardi Gras Meet 
 
Jack Miller May Street School 
Grade 6 Courage Award - Eyes 
 
Arba Kamberi Forest Grove Middle School 
Grade 7 Award for Life of a Pianist 

 
Miss Biancheria (August 16, 2017) 
 
Request that the Administration forward a letter of 
congratulations to Ricci Hall for being chosen as a volunteer 
umpire for the All-star Little League. 
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 GENERAL BUSINESS (continued)       ACTION 
 
gb #7-274  - Administration 
 
To accept by a roll call vote the following donations: 
 

Administration (July 25, 2017) 
 

$1,499.71 from the American Chemical Society to Worcester 
Technical High School in recognition of a proposal, submitted 
by Science teacher, Anna Barrasso 

 
Administration (August 10, 2017) 
 

$507.26 from Lifetouch to Woodland Academy 
 
gb #7-275  - Mr. O’Connell 
 (July 25, 2017) 
 
To consider participating in the Harvard University’s Teacher Fellows 
Program, with placement of Fellows in the Worcester high schools.  
 
gb #7-276  - Administration 
 (July 25, 2017) 
 
To consider a prior fiscal year payment in the amount of $2,082.59 
for the Secretary to the School Committee. 
 
gb #7-277  - Mr. Monfredo 
 (July 28, 2017) 
 
To consider review of the Staff Cell Phone Policy, due to the 
implementation of the ALICE Program. 
 
gb #7-278  - Mr. Monfredo 
 (July 31, 2017) 
 
Request that the Administration forward a letter to the City Manager 
requesting that the Director of the WRTA consider providing passes 
for students involved in after-school programs such as clubs, sports 
and tutoring. 
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 GENERAL BUSINESS (continued)       ACTION 
 
gb #7-279  - Administration 
 (July 28, 2017) 
 
To consider approval of prior fiscal year payments in the total amount 
of $437.39 for mileage reimbursement for the following staff 
members from the Department of Special Education and Intervention 
Services: 
 

Sally Goodhile, June 2017 Mileage $ 23.01 
Cheryl Doughtery, June 2017 Mileage $ 27.82 
Jessica Beer, May 2017 Mileage $ 29.96 
Jessica Beer, June 2017 Mileage $ 23.01 
Jeana McCann, June 2017 Mileage $ 12.57 
Jane R. Rosen, May 2017 Mileage $ 92.02 
Jane R. Rosen, June 2017 Mileage $ 61.53 
Julianna Masley, June 2017 Mileage $ 60.46 
Kathleen Smith, June 2017 Mileage $ 18.73 
Cathleen Desautels, June 2017 Mileage $ 88.28 

 
gb #7-280  - Mr. O’Connell 
 (August 1, 2017) 
 
To request energy audits of the facilities which are used but not 
owned by the Worcester Public Schools. 
 
gb #7-281  - Administration 
 (August 1, 2017) 
 
To approve prior fiscal year invoice in the amount of $923.15. 
 
gb #7-282  - Administration 
 (August 2, 2017) 
 
To approve the proposed 2018-19, 2019-20 and the 2020-21 School 
Calendars. 
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 GENERAL BUSINESS (continued)       ACTION 
 
gb #7-283  - Mr. O’Connell 
 (August 2, 2017) 
 
To request a list of the places, dates and times of the initial 2017-18 
meetings of the Site Councils of the Worcester Public Schools, which, 
as mandated by Chapter 71, Section 59C of the Massachusetts 
General Laws, shall hold their first meetings "no later than forty days 
after the first day of school," and which shall "be broadly 
representative of the racial and ethnic diversity of the school building 
and community."  
 
gb #7-284  - Mr. O’Connell 
 (August 2, 2017) 
 
To request a list of the dates and times of the Autumn 2017 "Know 
Your School Nights" of the Worcester Public Schools.  
 
gb #7-285  - Miss McCullough 
 (August 7, 2017) 
 
To explore options and policies regarding work assigned and 
performed at home on snow days in an effort not to extend the school 
year. 
 
gb #7-286  - Administration 
 (August 7, 2017) 
 
To consider approval of the following courses: 
 

Conceptual Biology -  New Citizen Center’s Young Adults’ 
Program and Secondary Programs  

 
Integrated Math I -  New Citizen Center’s Young Adults’ 

Program 
 
gb #7-287  - Administration 
 (August 16, 2017) 
 
To consider a prior fiscal year payment in the amount of $350.00 
made payable to Hampstead Hospital for home tutoring services. 
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 GENERAL BUSINESS (continued)       ACTION 
 
gb #7-288  - Miss Biancheria 
 (August 16, 2017) 
 
Request that the Administration review program and procedural 
methods that are utilized to advertise the many outstanding 
strengths of the Worcester Public Schools in order to continue to 
attract new families to the system. 
 
gb #7-289  - Miss Biancheria 
 (August 16, 2017) 
 
Request that the Administration forward a letter to the City Manager 
with a request that a traffic engineer do a traffic study near Belmont 
Street Community School and consider: 
 

- installing a blinking light structure before the crosswalk and 
- installing lights on the crosswalk  
 

to protect the safety of all students at the school 
 
gb #7-290  - Administration 
 (August 16, 2017) 
 
To discuss strategy with respect to collective bargaining for Teachers 
and Units A/B, if an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the 
collective bargaining position of the School Committee and the chair so 
declares. 
 
To discuss collective bargaining for Nurses, if an open meeting may have 
a detrimental effect on the bargaining or litigation position of the School 
Committee and the chair so declares. 
 
To discuss collective bargaining for Custodians, if an open meeting may 
have a detrimental effect on the bargaining or litigation position of the 
School Committee and the chair so declares. 
 
To discuss collective bargaining for Computer Technicians, (Unit D) if an 
open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining or 
litigation position of the School Committee and the chair so declares. 
 
To consider an International Union of Public Employees (I.U.P.E.) 
Grievance Complaint – HVAC Technician 
 

X. ADJOURNMENT 
 

    Helen A. Friel, Ed.D. 
    Clerk of the School Committee 
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Educating 
Teachers

Harvard gets serious  
about training undergraduates 

for the classroom.
by Sophia Nguyen
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“This is someThing  that’s interesting about HTF,” Quan Le ’15 
said. “We literally cry every day.”

Le was recalling the Harvard Teacher Fellows’ first collective 
classroom experience: a two-week stint at Madison Park Technical 
Vocational High School in Boston’s Roxbury neighborhood. Many 
of the fellows had taught before—at schools in Botswana or the 
Philippines; at after-school programs; at summer camps—but few 

had ever stood at the front of a classroom as the teacher of record. 
Sitting in a lounge at the Harvard Graduate School of Education 
(HGSE) in July, Le—soft-spoken, tattoos of escaped birds flying up 
his forearms—articulated their general distress: “It felt like these 
kids deserve so much more. Why are we here? It didn’t feel like their 
teachers were providing adequate supports, and we come in and—
we don’t know how to teach. We don’t know how to help them.”

S omeTimes  the crying became infectious. On one 
morning in early June, the fellows sat in a base-
ment classroom for their daily “teaching lab,” 
where they studied and rehearsed classroom man-
agement strategies that they could try out on the 
high-schoolers later that day. They broke up into 
two discussion groups, and, while debating last 

night’s reading on cultural sensitivity, one-half of the room broke 
down. Voices rose: I just want to push back a little on what you said. I think this 
is very problematic. I’d like to ask you to unpack this point. I don’t think that’s the 
culture of low-income people—I think that’s a deficit-based model. The fellows, 
freshly graduated from the College, were 
fluent in left-leaning liberal-arts classroom 
etiquette. Yet the conversation grew tens-
er, then tearful, even as everyone insisted 
they had no real conflict. Someone burst 
out, frustrated, “I agree with you!”

“It’s not like class,” one of them said, 
finally, face in hands. “It really matters to 
me. I feel really attacked. I care so much 
about this stuff, and when the whole 
group disagrees with me, I can’t take it.”

Noah Heller, HTF’s master teacher-in-
residence for math, interceded gently. “We 
need to work on tuning together. I don’t 
hear people disagreeing with you, I really 
don’t. We’re having a robust discussion.”

“It’s so exhausting. I’m so sorry, I cry 
all the time.” The fellow took a breath. 
“I’m getting really defensive. I think we 
all really need to remember that we’re all 
here to help kids.” At some point, every-
one in the circle of chairs had begun hold-
ing hands. “There’s not always agreeing or 
disagreeing,” someone offered helpfully. 
“Sometimes it’s just—this stuff is really 
hard, and we’re just trying to figure out 
what we feel.”

Meanwhile, their other classmates 
were wrapping up an amicable group 
problem-solving session, supervised by the English language arts 
(ELA) master teacher, Sarah Leibel. Told about what had happened 
on the other side of the room, Leibel responded with upbeat equa-
nimity. It had been a tough first week: “There have been a lot of 
successes, a feeling of real delight and triumph, as well as feeling 
discouraged and disappointed in themselves.” Those fellows who’d 
been educated in excellent, competitive high schools might be ex-
periencing culture shock, she said, while others, more accustomed 
to under-resourced institutions, saw a school “working hard to 

turn around.” Leibel continued: “There are all kinds of emotions 
around that, connected to the kind of schooling you’ve had.”

“Turn around” is something of a technical term. For years, Madison 
Park teetered on the edge of a “chronically underperforming” desig-
nation and state takeover. It had six leadership changes in as many 
years, a 65 percent graduation rate, and, at least that week, unsup-
plied girls’ lavatories: after several deliberate floodings, the rolls of 
bathroom tissue had been removed. “They’re not mature enough to 
have toilet paper!” an English instructor informed the fellows, seem-
ing to find the situation much funnier than they did.

The fellows were teaching during a supplemental period ordinar-
ily set aside to prep for state achievement 
exams. This late in the year, the students 
mostly spent the time watching movies. 
“So we’re not doing a ton of harm,” Le 
concluded. “Like—even if we taught 
badly? It’s not affecting their grades or 
their ability to pass these tests. I think 
that made us feel a bit better.” Madison 
Park did expose the cohort to “the re-
ality of urban education,” in another 
fellow’s words; the schools where they 
would do their residencies the following 
year were uniformly stronger and better-
run. Still, the fellows were troubled by 
their relative privilege, and more specifi-
cally by the thought that their learning 
resulted from their students’ depriva-
tion. As that fellow put it, “For a lot of 
us, this was the first time we had seen 
an urban high school on the brink of fail-
ure. That was a shock. And I think there 
were these questions of—obviously, this 
is the kind of school that needs the best 
teachers, and we had never even taught 
a lesson. What are we doing here?”

Working in an adjoining room during 
the lab, Stephen Mahoney, HTF’s asso-
ciate director, compared this classroom 
exposure to the experience of being a 

first-time parent: the fellows were shell-shocked, petrified about 
doing something wrong. Mahoney, who has taught for 26 years 
and been a school principal for 17, has the jocular energy of a coach 
in an inspirational sports movie. “Hey, Victor,” he called to Victor 
Pereira Jr., HTF’s master teacher of science, as he walked in. “Do 
you remember what it was like, when you and your wife brought 
home your first kid from the hospital?”

Pereira took up the theme. “They help you put the baby in a car-
seat, and you’re on your own.” His eyes widened. “You get home and 

Rebecca Park ’16 said of the teaching fellows’ first 
classroom experience, “It was difficult for a lot of 
us to feel like, why are we here? We’re not saviors 
from Harvard trying to fix things.” Opposite: Quan 
Le ’15 guides a biology lesson.
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you’re like, now what do I do?” The fellows were starting to put the 
classroom theory from their coursework into practice. “The pieces,” 
he said, “aren’t fitting together just yet.”

“The Ultimate Human Endeavor”
Though  the Harvard Teacher Fellows program’s unofficial man-
tra was, “We are a start-up” (and, later, “We have it covered—kind 
of”), for senior lecturer Katherine Merseth, Ed.D. ’82, “It has been 
a long labor of love.”

Until recently, Harvard undergraduates interested in education 
had two main options. There’s Teach For America (TFA), which 
runs its corps members through a five-week summer boot camp 
before the school year, and requires a two-year commitment. At 
peak popularity, it received applications from nearly 20 percent of 
the seniors. Though campus attitudes toward the organization have 
chilled—erupting in 2014 as protests at the College—TFA still re-
cruits aggressively. Then there’s the Undergraduate Teacher Edu-
cation Program, founded by Merseth in 1985 to certify Harvard un-
dergraduates as teachers. The co-curricular program draws a more 
committed, smaller crowd—some 20 students are enrolled at any 
given point, she reported—but many others balk at the prospect of 
piling fieldwork and coursework onto their existing commitments. 
“It’s hard on kids’ schedules,” she said. “It’s hard when you’re the 
only one in your suite of roommates getting up at 7 a.m. to teach.”

Merseth imagined a new pathway: longer, more gradual, and with 
much more support, instilling newcomers with the practices and 
mindset to make teaching a sustainable career. The fellows would 
start coursework at HGSE in their senior year, including disci-

pline-specific training led by “mas-
ter teachers in residence.” (HTF drew 
their original three—Heller, Leibel, 
and Pereira—from the nonprofit 
Math for America, Brown’s master’s 
in teaching program, and HGSE’s 

own Teacher Education Program; all had taught at low-income 
urban high-schools.) College diploma in hand, the fellows would 
continue taking education courses while also teaching summer 
classes in the Boston area. In the fall, placed at high-needs schools in 
cities nationwide, they would teach a half load, spending the rest of 
their day on professional development—research, perhaps, or shad-
owing more experienced teachers. At night, they’d continue their 
Harvard schooling long-distance and also receive coaching from 
their HTF mentors. The following summer, they would return to 
Cambridge for a second round of student teaching and coursework 
to earn their teaching license, and, if desired, a master’s degree.

HTF would offer up-front, on-the-ground training, without impos-
ing the equivalent of a full-time job on students’ schedules. It intended 
to ask more of its members—a four to seven-year commitment—
without scaring off those undergraduates skittish about declaring 
themselves “career teachers.” Though the cohort is wholly devoted to 

the program’s overall social aims, said Mahoney, “I don’t think any of 
them see themselves doing anything for ‘the rest of their lives.’” Some 
of the fellows admitted that the four-to-seven figure gave them pause. 
After being accepted to the program, several gathered in the dining 
hall to confer: “Is this something we want to do? Is it worth it for us?” 

Merseth has called herself the godmother of HTF, but Mahoney 
went one further: “Kay Merseth is Gaia, as far as this program is con-
cerned,” he said. “The mother of us all.” Fellows often cite her famously 
oversubscribed lecture course, “Dilemmas of Equity and Excellence 
in American K-12 Education,” as what drew them to the field. She 
makes a point of inviting all her students to office hours, and main-
tains a stack of oversized index cards filled with her notes on their 
personal interests and backgrounds. “I want them all to come and talk 

to me,” Merseth said. She has perfected 
her pitch: leaning in, looking students 
in the eye, and saying, in no uncertain 
terms, that they should consider a ca-
reer in education. Not just policy, but 
teaching; not higher ed, but children. 
“If you love your subject matter, teach-
ing is like eating ice cream,” she said. 
“And it is endless. Teaching is the ulti-
mate human endeavor.”

Merseth’s original proposal, drawn 
up in 2003, hovered in committee pur-
gatory until the arrival in 2013 of the 
school’s new dean, James E. Ryan, 
who raised $14.5 million for the pro-
gram’s founding. HGSE unveiled HTF 
in the fall of 2014, including plans to 
enroll 40 students in the inaugural 
class. In the fall of 2015, the program 
received 28 applications, accepted 22, 
and wound up with 18 in its pioneer-
ing cohort. Still, Merseth holds stead-
fast to her vision: of a fellowship as 
coveted and prestigious as a Marshall 

“Is this something we want to do? 
Is it worth it for us?”

Members of the founding 
cohort of HTF outside the 
Harvard Graduate School 
of Education, where they 
took methods courses in 
their senior spring and 
throughout the summer 
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or a Rhodes, its design adopted by other universities, and with 100 
fellows in each graduating class at Harvard. In a recent interview, she 
asserted, matter-of-factly, “They’ll get there in two or three years.”

“We Are A Work in Progress”
On a Typical day  in HTF’s spring semester class, “Introduction 
to Learning and Teaching,” students entered their lime-green class-
room in Longfellow Hall to the soundtrack of Disney’s The Lion King 
and started on a “Do Now” warm-up activity, like writing responses 
to passages from the previous night’s reading. Their professor of-
fered little encouragements, odd if heard out of context: “Grammar 
and spelling don’t matter for this—ideas do,“ or, “If you get stuck, 
go back and re-read your quote,” and again, more emphatically, “If 
you get stuck, go back and re-read your quote.” (Describing the atmosphere, 
one fellow said, “In the best way possible, I felt like I was in a high-
school classroom again.”) A smartphone mounted on a tripod swiv-
eled silently in the back of the room, recording the goings-on—a test 
run of the technology that might be used, next year, to observe the 
fellows remotely in their classrooms.

Meetings often served a dual purpose. First was the content: the 
tools and methodologies useful for their teaching practices. They 
learned about Bloom’s Taxonomy of cognitive processes (understand, 
apply, analyze, evaluate, and create) in order to devise thorough assess-
ments; they read Other People’s Children: Cultural Conflict in the Classroom 
by Lisa Delpit, Ed.M. ’80, Ed.D. ’84, to mull over what it meant to be 
“social justice educators.” But the class’s format was its own object 
lesson. Halfway through, the fellows would be asked to reflect on the 
opening activity. “What did that get you?” the professor prompted. 
This left an opening for students who hadn’t done the homework to 
participate in the lesson, one fellow suggested. It had a low threshold 
for entry, someone else chimed in, but asked for high critical thinking.

Later in the semester, the fellows began training in their specific 
subject areas: math, science, English Language Arts, and history. 
One day in April, the history fellows pored over a text in which 
Hull House founder Jane Addams decried dance halls. First things 
first, said HTF director Eric Shed: what did the document say?

“It seems like she’s interested in, like, their bodies as this animal-
istic thing?” suggested one student. Shed, the unflappable former 
director of secondary history and social-studies education in Brown’s 
master’s program, didn’t blink: “How are you going to explain that 
to children?” he asked, not unkindly. Teaching seemed to ask that 
the fellows unlearn their collegiate instincts to skip several steps 
ahead to the next, knottier, insight. “It can definitely sort of…warp 
your expectations of what kids should be doing,” said Jesus Moran 
’16, a government concentrator who would teach world history in 
Oakland in the coming year.

Alongside this formal training, the faculty stressed “cohort-build-
ing”—pure camaraderie—as an essential resource in the fellows’ 
first year of teaching. In the spring, Victor Pereira hosted a retreat 
for the program at his home in Foxborough; reminding the students 
not to be late, Mahoney ribbed them, “Maybe we’ll save some tofu 
eggplant hot dogs for you.” (But the fellows didn’t need too much 
encouragement; by March, a group text asking, “Why haven’t we 
seen each other drunk yet?” occasioned their first party.) During the 
summer, the cohort bunked together in the law school dormitories, 
and were offered stress relief and free food at weekly “family dinners” 
hosted at the Ed School. The program encouraged the fellows to find 
housing with one another in their new cities. (In the notoriously 

expensive Bay Area, an anonymous 
donor’s largesse enabled five fellows 
to share a house in Berkeley.)

“We are going to be each other’s 
best friends,” Mahoney told the fel-
lows. “Living together is going to be intense.”

“It’s Hard to Feel Deficient in Everything.”
The numbers say that Chelsea High School, located six miles north 
of Harvard’s campus, serves 1,521 students. More than a third of 
those students are considered economically disadvantaged, and 
more than a quarter are “English Language Learners” (versus 5.6 
percent statewide). Absenteeism is chronic. The Massachusetts 
education department reports that in recent years, the school has 
narrowed proficiency gaps somewhat, but not enough. Its gains 
in student achievement are higher than elsewhere in the district, 
but compared to the rest of the state, Chelsea High especially lags 
in math and science.

The school could also be described in other terms. Its hallways are 
sunny and clean, fellow Anthony Schiappa Pietra ’16 pointed out. 
Student work is displayed on the walls: posters detailing science 
experiments, summarizing some plot point in the Aeneid. Schiappa 
Pietra, a self-described “class clown” and “super space cadet,” at-
tended well-off private schools in Miami’s suburbs growing up, but 
he’d learned to read the walls. These are signs of a classroom culture 
that tells kids their work is valued, he said, that lets them them con-
tribute to their environment. You can tell when a school is cared for.

About a quarter of Chelsea’s students needed to make up classes 
to move to the next grade or graduate, according to Adam Good-
stone, a director of its summer school.“We recruited really aggres-
sively,” he says—visiting classrooms, sending letters to parents in-
side report cards, and phoning students’ homes. Some 250 students 
signed up for the 15-day classes, which were pass-fail and had a 
strict “three strikes” attendance and tardiness policy. The fellows 
largely ran classrooms in pairs, teaching one lesson each, while su-
pervised by a mentor teacher from the school. 

In the early days of summer school, faint anxiety thrummed in 

Sydney Jenkins ’16, shown 
here at Chelsea High School, 
was placed at a charter 
school in Brooklyn to teach 
eighth-grade English.
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the background. The fellows’ morale was determinedly high. Grace 
Kossia ’16—a mechanical engineering concentrator from the Demo-
cratic Republic of Congo, by way of Texas—conducted a lesson on 
metrical units. Her system of class participation, drawing names 
randomly from a cup, was stymied by the fact that only four stu-
dents had shown up: “He’s not here…she’s not here either…” One 
floor down, Jonathan Young ’16—a rower who grew a mustache 
over the summer, perhaps to look older—was momentarily flum-
moxed by how to get his students started on researching historical 
photos with laptops. “It’s funny, the little things you don’t know at 
the beginning,” his mentor teacher, Sam Baker, commented with a 
smile. “How to break kids up into groups, how to clarify instruc-
tions without talking too much.” 

Rebecca Park ’16—raised in a family of teachers in Boston—came 
over to ask Baker, in a whisper, “Do you think it would be good or 
bad to put on music?” The energy in the classroom seemed low. Af-
ter a pause, more diplomatic than contemplative, he answered, “I 
usually don’t.” When it was Park’s turn to lead class, she told the 
students to stand up. “Let’s have a seventh inning stretch! Whoo! 
I’m so excited to write about documents!” One kid, head on his 
desk, emitted a muffled moan: “Ohh, shit.” (Park said later that the 

summer taught her that students would re-
spond better to sunniness that’s cut with 
self-irony.) 

Others had more openly rebellious class-
rooms. Kia Turner ’16—who wrote her his-
tory and literature thesis on “Reclaiming 
the Power of the Black Narrative in Activist 
Achievements Against Harvard,” and speaks 

in a crisp and authoritative rapid-fire—said of her students, “They 
were very tough at the beginning. It was really difficult for me be-
cause it was a lot of like—who the hell are you? Cursing at me in 
the classroom, cursing at each other when I first walked in.” Turn-
er had pictured herself teaching young children in elementary or 
middle school, not young adults. “With sixth-graders, you can look 
at them from across the room and they’ll stop doing what they’re 
doing, or you can call them out and they’ll stop. But if you do that 
with a 20-year-old boy? Who is going through a ton of stuff in his 
life? You’re gonna start a war in the middle of the classroom.” Her 
no-excuses persona sometimes backfired: “I’ve really learned that 
you can’t get to that extreme, serious strictness until you have trust 
from kids. Once you do, they’ll listen to you. But if you just walk in 
like that—it doesn’t work in the way that it does for younger kids.”

Maya Park ’16, partner-less at the head of her history class, strug-
gled to draw her students into an activity about evaluating source 
material: a scenario where they had to act as school principals, 
using witness testimonies to decide which kid to suspend after 
a lunchroom food fight. As a high-schooler, Park had dreamed of 
performing on Broadway, and when her mentor teacher stepped in 
to finish the lesson, she looked like she’d been allowed to retreat 
off-stage, the muscles in her face and shoulders relaxing.

The mentor, entering her ninth year of teaching government, 
seized the room with the unsmiling decisiveness of a drill sergeant. 
“How big is the cafeteria?” A murmur. “It’s big, right? If you’re on 
the red side, can you see what’s going on in line? Well, that would 
affect what the witnesses could see. Now, imagine that Max’s dad 
worked at Market Basket [a nearby grocery store] and imagine that 
Justin’s dad was the new boss….” Her local details grounded the 
exercise in reality—and unlike the often coaxing style of greener 
educators, none of her sentences really ended in question marks.

“It’s hard to feel deficient in literally everything,” Park said later. 
“My mentor teacher keeps telling us to accept that we’re strug-
gling—which we are! We accept it!” She sighed. “But we want to 
know how to get better.”

As they got deeper into their field experience, the fellows at times 
seemed visibly impatient with their own coursework, for which they 
returned to campus in the afternoons. Some of the units were help-
ful—the one on special education, for instance—but in general, their 
papers and projects seemed disconnected from their realities. They 
didn’t want theory; they wanted moves. At the last session of “Educa-
tion Psychology,” in late July, professor of education Jon Star opened 
by asking for input about how to structure the remote coursework 
for the coming academic year. But the requests quickly spiraled: 

“I want specific strategies we can use to help students with 
motivation.”

“Where does empathy enter the picture? Also, maybe we’ll get to 
this, where does—just super loosely—where does race enter this 
picture? I think there’s so much there and I don’t want to damage 
students.”

“I don’t know if this is your area—but, ways to remain sane 
throughout the year?” someone asked. One of her classmates add-
ed, “Ways to separate yourself from student pain, or student hurt?” 
“Like when a kid is doing narrative composition and telling us all the 
shit that’s happening to them,” a third specified. “Or just students,” 
the first fellow deadpanned.

“Is that in the domain of educational psychology class?” someone 
else asked, grinning.

“I think when you  
let things slide in a 
classroom,” says Kia 
Turner ’16, “it shows 
kids that you’re just 
like everybody else 
and you don’t even 
expect that they  
can behave.”
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Star suggested, tactfully, that their classes 
should be distinct from group therapy—“though 
it may be sorely needed,” he added. Eventually, 
the discussion swung back on-topic: how to 
instill a sense of autonomy, how important it 
was to make their students feel good at some-
thing. “If they think they can, they will. If they 
think they can’t, they might not, even if they 
can,” one fellow said. Another pointed out how 
an encouragement like, “It’s not as hard as you 
think,” could accidentally demoralize kids, make 
them feel stupid. “It is hard, miss,” one of her 
students had told her. 

Since this class would not reconvene until the 
fall, Star left the fellows with some advice. Start-
ing out, he’d adopted a “teacher persona” that he 
felt he had to put on and take off—a strenuous 
performance that had made him unhappy. But 
over time, those two sides of himself seemed to get closer. He was 
happiest as a teacher when he felt more like himself, Star said, and 
he was happiest in his outside life when he felt more like a teacher.

His Harvard students were not completely comforted. “Imag-
ine becoming even more of a teacher?” one asked his peers, under 
his breath.

“We’re Going To Have To Brute-Force It.”
In Their own classrooms,  the fellows grappled with how to 
adjust their expectations. Rebecca Park was unsure of how to as-
sess the weaker students in her class: “Am I supposed to pass them? 
They worked hard and did all their work. They certainly demon-
strated improvement. For sure, if we had a whole year, I think I 
could get them to proficient. What does it mean that I’m sending 
off students who sort of struggle to write paragraphs?” Kia Turner 
said that she realized, “As hard as I worked, 15 days is not enough 
to get students from writing sentences where they don’t have sub-

ject-verb agreement and capitalization to ‘writing with a clear and 
consistent style’ ”—the standard suggested by the summer school. 

Even so, going into the penultimate day of school, the fellows had 
a lot they wanted—needed—to get done so their students could 
pass. In his writing workshop, Anthony Schiappa Pietra had a small 
group who, for one reason or another, had fallen behind on their 
final project. An incomplete would, in effect, cancel out an entire 
month’s worth of work. He suspected that they’d do just about any-
thing to avoid having to share their stories with the class. “We’re 
at DEFCON five,” he said. “It’s delicate.” 

Yet the bus ride from campus went as usual on July 28. People 
brought coffee for each other; there were stragglers, hair still damp 
from their morning showers. They counted off—everyone pres-
ent—and left late. Some reviewed their lesson plans: an ELA fel-
low, who was teaching Emma Donoghue’s novel Room, asked aloud, 
“What’s the Spanish word for evil?” Others, in this scant half-hour 

before they pulled up to Chelsea High and 
had to assume the mantle of adult author-
ity, sat shooting the breeze—swapping ad-
vice about birth control or anecdotes about 
sleep-away camp, sounding very young. 
Quan Le, speaking even more gently than 
usual, wrapped up a surprise phone call—
“You’re already there? All right. I’ll see you in 10, 15 minutes, okay?”—
and, hanging up, explained that it was one of his students, “the one 
who’s failing really badly.” He’d come in early, before the 8:00 a.m. 
start of class, for extra help.

“Two more days!” said Evan Weiner ’15—tall, red-headed, unmis-
takably Californian—greeting the first student who ambled into 
his algebra classroom. Between sips from a jumbo iced latte, the 
student corrected him: “One more day.” “Today hasn’t even started 
yet!” Weiner responded, unruffled. “You’re only, what, two fingers 
into your coffee?” He turned to greet the next arrivals. “Two more 

days!” “One more day,” they replied.
The day’s class was on exponential functions, 

with a life lesson about the power of compound 
interest sneaked in at the end. But first, Weiner 
asked them to calculate the total price, with tax, 
of a pair of Steph Curry’s signature basketball shoes. 
The “Do Now” exercise was simple, meant to build 

confidence from the jump. But nearly no one came up with the 
answer. “I kinda forgot how to do this,” one student volunteered. 
Before Weiner could respond, another observed, “You look kinda 
surprised.” 

“Well—I thought this would be an easy warm-up for you, since 
we talked about your summer jobs the other day. But, if this is hard, 
that’s fine, let’s talk about it,” Weiner said. He seemed to come to 
a decision, clapping his hands. “All right then! Let’s do percents! 
What does por cien mean? Which Spanish speaker can tell me?”

A girl whose head had been cradled in her arms perked up to 
answer, “Of a hundred.” 

“That’s right!” said Weiner. Her head went back down. He turned 
to the dry-erase board, muttering, “What’s the easiest way to do this…
you can simplify the fraction. You probably know how to do that. 
You’ve been doing fractions since, probably, the third grade.” Then he 
changed his mind—they should use decimals instead. And calcula-

“My mentor keeps telling us to accept that 
we’re struggling—which we are! We accept it! 
But we want to know how to get better.”

Sarah Cole ’16 
addresses a student 
at eye-level, rather 
than stand above 
her—a gesture 
encouraged by the 
HTF faculty.
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tors. After those were distributed, he set the example of a $10 tube of 
toothpaste—“That’s an expensive toothpaste, but so it goes”—which 
had a 10 percent sales tax on top of it. “Tax should only be a couple 
of dollars, a couple of cents. Tax should not be as much as the price. 
We’re not—importing caviar,” Weiner explained. “That’s always a 
good check: does this make sense with what I know about the world?” 

The pop-culture caricature of a difficult class is noisy, disruptive, 
all tough talk and spitballs. What gets less play is the long, suffocat-
ing siege against a silence that can mean anything—inattention, in-
difference, sullenness, confusion. Weiner set up a series of problems 
for the students to work through, and when he was satisfied that 
they had a handle on percentages, they turned back to the original-
ly planned activity: writing values down in a pre-printed table to 
track the escalating cost of a car loan, left unpaid month to month. 
Circling the room, he handed out little blue paper tickets (“shout-
outs”) to whoever he saw “on-task”—eventually, all of them. 
Unprompted, a bespectacled student looked up to inform 
him, “This class actually helped. I didn’t think I would get 
any better than before. But it’s easier.”

“Thanks. I appreciate it,” Weiner replied. He’d hoped to 
complete that table by 9 a.m.; they were still working on it 
by the time the bell rang at 10:30. Weiner raised his voice 
above their exiting clatter to call, “Be careful with loans! Pay off all 
your debts! See you last day of summer school.”

Pens stuck through her long plait, Gianina Yumul ’16 sprang into 
action before the next group entered. Weiner’s class had been her prep 
period, and while working in the back of the room, she saw the trouble 

he had and quickly drew up a new worksheet on 
percentages. She cut a different figure at the front 
of the room: self-contained, less quick to quip. 
(“Emotionally level,” her mentors had told her.)
Like Weiner, Yumul habitually narrated every 
action: “I’m going to turn off this projector.” 

“This calculator is giving me a hard time.” (The fellows had been 
taught the value of “giving windows into” why they asked their 
students to do things, she explained later.) But she also paused to 
tell the class, “This is summer school, and it is my job to help you 
understand this. Not only is it my job, but I really want to be here.”

When she sensed they were totally stuck on the car-loan activity, 
she switched to a different exercise. A boy has a penny, a nickel, a 
dime, and a quarter in his pocket: how many different sums of money 
could he make with them? The object of the exercise was twofold: 
to model a problem-solving strategy, and help students visualize 
exponential growth by organizing the sums into a kind of tree.

“Can someone name a sum for me?” Yumul asked, drawing a ta-
ble to display their answers on their board. She got only a couple 
of volunteers, so she began cold-calling: “Not participating is not 
an option.”

Everyone seemed disengaged (though one student, his curly hair 
squashed under a Bruins cap, took to the problem so well he asked 
if there were more like it on the Internet). But the cause of the dis-
connect was mysterious: did the students not follow the reason-
ing, or were they uninterested in where it led—since, at the end of 
the day, this hypothetical kid still had only 41 cents in his pocket.

After class, a couple of especially determined students returned 
for extra help. In a corner, one conferred with Weiner over a work-
sheet. Weiner’s Spanish, halting at first, warmed up quickly. “No 
tiene la misma variable,” he explained, in a murmur. “No se puede com-
binarlas.” (“You don’t have the same variable—you can’t combine 
them.”) Meanwhile, Yumul flipped through a make-up quiz while 
a skinny boy in a sky-blue shirt stood by, shifting nervously from 
foot to foot. After entering the grade into an online system, she 
looked up from the screen with a grin. “You’re passing!” she told 
him, adding, “You did so much work today.” Relief flooded his face. 
He asked if he could see for himself, saying, “I thought I was going 
to pass by, like, 61 or something!” 

Sitting at the back of the classroom and taking copious notes 
was the fellows’ Chelsea mentor, Wesley Peacock. When they were 
alone in the room, Peacock—a business analyst before he’d joined 
Teach For America—turned to Weiner and Yumul. “What do we 
think, team?” 

“About the day?” asked Weiner.
“About the holding pattern I was in for an hour and a half?” Yumul 

emitted a classic Peanuts cartoon groan: “Aughhhh!”
In Peacock’s sympathetic assessment, “There was a lot of teeth-

pulling today. We worked too hard today.” More experienced teach-
ers, he explained, use less direct instruction in their lessons. Instead, 
they structure the hour around individual and group activities, 
checking in with students individually to coach them through 
tricky bits. “Otherwise,” he said, “it’s hard to build relationships.”

For their last day, he suggested they come up with a project for 
the kids to work on during class. “Do we feel happy about not do-
ing direct instruction?”

“Somewhere between happy and overjoyed,” Yumul answered.

“I think they’re over-achievers,” said 
one principal. “The first year of teaching 
has rattled so many people.”

Grace Kossia ’16 
led a physics class 
at Chelsea in 
preparation for 
teaching the 
subject in the 
Bronx this fall.
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“I want to emphasize that this does not let you 
off the hook for planning,” Peacock warned. The 
best advice he’d ever been given, he said, was to 
never appear to work harder than your kids in 
class. All the work happened at home, preparing 
resources that would guide the process. 

They came up with a problem set that ran the 
gamut of the summer’s math skills, from sim-
plifying algebraic expressions to distinguishing 
between linear and exponential relationships. 
What about kids who just didn’t know anything, 
who struggled with the most basic concepts? 
Weiner asked. “We’re going to have to brute-
force it,” Peacock replied. 

The team drafted a battle plan on the white-
board, planning the flow of exercises so they built 
on one another, with periodic “stop and checks” 
where a teacher would review students’ work before they pro-
ceeded. “Imagine you’re a student who knows nothing,” Peacock in-
structed them. “Can you pick this packet up and get all the way 
to the end?” 

They also needed to set a new tone for the class—rearranging 
the tables, putting on music. “It’ll be important to keep up momen-
tum, going in,” Peacock said. And the students should be paired 
off strategically—friendly, but not so friendly that they became 
distracted; people with different strengths. If the pairs had “mixed 
abilities,” Weiner and Yumul should ask the weaker students how 
they’d arrived at the answer. Even if they couldn’t do all the math 
independently, if they at least went through each step and could ex-
plain the flow of thought, concluded Peacock, “That’s not nothing.”

“I felt hot during that percentage lesson!” Weiner said, as they 
exited Chelsea for the day. “Like—bam, here’s a whole lesson out 
of my sleeve! Check out my adaptive practice!”—the profession’s 
term of art for thinking on your feet—“Then…” A sigh. “The next 
hour and a half happened.”

“This Is Gonna Work”
Earlier, in march,  Stephen Mahoney had stood at the podium 
during a conference at which the Harvard fellows would be matched 
with their schools. What the HGSE faculty so often told the fellows, 
he also relayed to the administrators looking to hire them: “We’re a 
work in progress. We’ll be a hot mess in progress, no doubt, for three, 
four, years.” But no one, he added, would have a bigger impact on 
what the program could become. “This is a moment you’re going to 
look back on and say, ‘I was here at the start of this thing.’” 

The school leaders seemed prepared. “It’s almost hard to describe all 
the things that make the first year of teaching difficult,” David Krul-
wich, the principal of the Urban Assembly School of Applied Math 
and Science, in the Bronx, said during a recent phone call. He ticked 
off a few: lesson-planning takes far longer, and when those best-laid 
plans go awry, first-years are more startled, and—seeing an open-
ing—the class misbehaves even more. Over time, though, “When a 
kid is doing something nutty, you say, ‘Okay, I’ve seen this before.’”

The principals also suspected that the Harvard teachers might 
over-work themselves. In the spring, Shawn Benjamin, Ed.M. ’05, 
said that the four fellows she had hired for Leadership Public School-
Richmond, in California, were already asking if they could take on 
Advanced Placement classes or extra-curriculars. “It makes me won-

der if they’re not aware of what the challenges 
are. I think they’re overachievers,” she said over 
the phone, with a small laugh. Recalling her in-
terviews with them, she said, “I think I probed 
pretty hard, with these guys, about their ability to overcome chal-
lenges. I think that might be hard for them because they have been so 
successful, and the first year of teaching has rattled so many people.” 
Straight-A students might be used to pulling all-nighters and writ-
ing a great paper, or cramming for a midterm—but “Teaching doesn’t 
work that way. There is a learning curve,” she said. “How do they see 
feedback, and how do they see failure, and how do they respond?”

A month later, the fellows took field trips to visit the schools 
where they’d been placed. During the subsequent class session, 
they were told to write thank-you cards: one to someone—a col-
league, a future mentor, a student—who had made the trip special.; 
the second, said Mahoney, to themselves. “Everyone had a moment 
when you looked at yourself and said, ‘Yep, this is gonna work.’ I 
want you to a write a note that says, ‘Hey, remember that moment?’”

Round-robin, they shared what they had written. That moment 
was the school guidance counselor, tearing up over the photos of 
college-bound students. It was meeting a bunch of juniors actively 
excited that there’d be math beyond pre-calculus next year. It was 
gossiping with a bunch of girls in the cafeteria, already feeling liked 
and trusted. It was sitting with the other fellows on the train to 
New York City, and feeling at home. It was seeing a principal watch 
a fellow’s sample lesson, eagle-eyed, then crack a smile.

By summer’s end, the fellows thought that their teaching experi-
ences, from the Madison Park lab to Chelsea’s summer school, had 
gotten progressively easier, more structured. Another way to look at 
it, of course, was that they had grown more experienced, more com-
petent. However high their aspirations about the kinds of educators 
they would be—loved, respected, effective, just—their self-assess-
ments were modestly tamped-down. “We’re not starting at zero,” 
said Moran. They were nervous—“The first day of school is always 
terrifying,” Yumul said—but excited. They would get to start fresh 
in a classroom. They would get to know their students for 180 days, 
not 15, not five. They could make some real progress. This, they said 
to themselves, is gonna work. 

Associate editor Sophia Nguyen wrote about educational technology in the March-
April 2015 issue. 

Jing Qiu ’16 
surveys her 
math classroom 
at Chelsea.
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WORCESTER PUBLIC SCHOOLS – NEW COURSE REQUEST FORM 

1 Revised February 3, 2015 

Date of Request: 7/19/17 Requesting School/ Office:  Curriculum and Professional Learning 

Proposed Course Name: Conceptual Biology Required Prerequisite Course/s: N/A 

Proposed Course Department
Select one Is proposed course a Career/Vocational Technical Course 

Core 

Course 

Core 

Elective Yes No 

(if yes check one)

Chapter 74 Non-Chapter 74 

Science X X 

Proposed Course Description: In the course, students will gain a basic understanding of biological 

sciences and build reading and writing skills in science. Students will study all levels of life including: 

cells, tissues, organs, species, and populations. Course topics are directly aligned with the state’s 

biology standards. Students will learn how observations support the major biological concepts. This 

course will include laboratory experiments, hands-on classroom activities, and demonstrations. It is 

designed to acquaint the student with current biological concepts and theories in a readily 

understandable fashion. 

Essential question/s for the course: 

How does structure relate to function in living systems from the cellular to organismal to environmental level? 

Standards addressed in the course: 

LS1 From Molecules to Organisms: Structures and Processes 

LS2. Ecosystems: Interactions, Energy, and Dynamics 

LS3. Heredity: Inheritance and Variation of Traits 

LS4. Biological Evolution: Unity and Diversity 

MassCore is a rigorous and comprehensive course study recommended by the Commonwealth as preparation 

for college and career.  MassCore is also the vehicle through which high school students can gain competence 

in computational, scientific, visual, creative, and critical thinking and can engage opportunities for “hands-on” 

application and exploration of new areas of knowledge and experiences. 

How does this course support the readiness of students for college and career?   

Through this course students will deeping their abilities to investigate, analyze and synthesize information and 

draw conclusions about the world around them which is needed to be successful in college, career and life. 

Please Note: 

All New Course Requests 

must come through the 

school principal. 

For Office Use Only 

Approved Date: 

S.C. Item Number: 

Assigned Course Number: 

Dept. Code: 

Subject Area Code Number: 

Subject Area Course: 

Zip Code Number: 

Proposed Course Level Proposed Course Credit G.P.A. Honor Roll 

(check all that apply) (check all that apply) Yes No Yes No 

A.P. Honors College X 1.0 X .5 .25 X X 
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WORCESTER PUBLIC SCHOOLS – NEW COURSE REQUEST FORM 

1 Revised February 3, 2015 

Date of Request: 7/20/17 Requesting School/ Office: Curriculum & Professional Learning 

Proposed Course Name: Integrated Math I Required Prerequisite Course/s: 

Proposed Course Department
Select one Is proposed course a Career/Vocational Technical Course 

Core 

Course 

Core 

Elective Yes No 

(if yes check one)

Chapter 74 Non-Chapter 74 

Math x x 

Proposed Course Description: In the course, students will extend the mathematics that they have learned 

through a blend of topics. They will focus their study on six critical areas: (1) extend understanding of 

numerical manipulation to algebraic manipulation; (2) synthesize understanding of function; (3) deepen and 

extend understanding of linear relationships; (4) apply linear models to data that exhibit a linear trend; (5) 

establish criteria for congruence based on rigid motions; and (6) apply the Pythagorean Theorem to the 

coordinate plane. 

Essential question/s for the course: 

How are equations and inequalities used to solve real world problems? What are the undefined building blocks 

of geometry and how are they used? What are functions and how can they be defined? What are the 

characteristics of a linear function? What real world situations can be modeled by a linear relationship? How do 

various representations of data lead to different interpretations of the data?  

Standards addressed in the course: 

 MI.N-Q Quantities

 MI.A_SSE Seeing Structure in Expressions

 MI.A-CED Creating Equations

 MI.A-REI Reasoning with Equations and Inequalities

 MI.F-BF Building Functions

 MI.F-LE Linear, Quadratic and Exponential Models

 MI.G-CO Congruence

 MI.G-GPE Expressing Geometric Properties with Equations

 MI.S-ID Interpreting Categorical and Quantitative Data

MassCore is a rigorous and comprehensive course study recommended by the Commonwealth as preparation 

for college and career.  MassCore is also the vehicle through which high school students can gain competence 

in computational, scientific, visual, creative, and critical thinking and can engage opportunities for “hands-on” 

application and exploration of new areas of knowledge and experiences. 

How does this course support the readiness of students for college and career?   

Through this course students will persevere in solving problems by making sense of them and applying their 

mathematical thinking which is needed for success in both college and career. 

For Office Use Only 

Proposed Course Level Proposed Course Credit G.P.A. Honor Roll 

(check all that apply) (check all that apply) Yes No Yes No 

A.P. Honors College x 1.0 x .5 .25 x x 
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WORCESTER PUBLIC SCHOOLS – NEW COURSE REQUEST FORM 

2 Revised February 3, 2015 

Please Note: 

All New Course Requests 

must come through the 

school principal. 

Approved Date: 

S.C. Item Number: 

Assigned Course Number: 

Dept. Code: 

Subject Area Code Number: 

Subject Area Course: 

Zip Code Number: 
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